
 

 

Pitt-Greenville Airport Authority Board Meeting  

July 16th, 2025 

11:00 a.m.  

Pitt-Greenville Airport Conference Room  

  

Board Members present: Day Mayo, Chairman; Terry Monday, 
Treasurer; John Banks, Chris Nunnally, Mike Roberson, Les Robinson 
and Mark Porter 

 

Board Members not present: Michael Overton, Vice-Chairman; 

 

Staff members present: Bill Hopper, Executive Director; Operations 
Manager, John Hanna; April Cannon; Finance & Administrative Manager 
Cidni Mills; Administrative Assistant 

  

Other attendees included Heather Bridgforth, Graham Nuckolls Conner 

Attorney; Kyra Vagel, McFarland-Johnson; Amanda Sheridan, 

McFarland-Johnson, Drew Ligon, Shan Hossain, Board of Commissions 

Intern; Katie Wagner, City of Greenville Intern; Ben James, City of 

Greenville; 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Public Comment Period 

With no one registered to speak, Chairman Mayo closed the Public 
Forum and called the monthly Airport Authority Board meeting to 
order. 

 

Approval of Minutes 

Board Minutes from the June 18th 2025, Pitt Greenville Authority Board 
meeting were emailed to all members to review. Chairman Mayo asked 
if there were any changes or recommendations to the minutes. With no 
other corrections, a motion to approve the minutes were made by Chris 
Nunnally, seconded by Dan Mayo. 

 

Executive Director Report 

• Executive Director Bill Hopper was seeking approval to transfer funds 
of $50,087 from the current North 24 project NCDOT grant 
35244.52.22.1 into the New Fence Perimeter Project. The Initial 
project budget is initial until the FAA grant is approved. Hopper 
stated that this project will be 95% funded by FAA and the other 5% 
will be funded by the state which covers the local portion of the 
project. Motion to transfer funds to the New Fence Perimeter 
project and to approve to Budget Ordinance in the amount of 
$1,011,729 was made by Chris Nunnally, seconded by John Banks 
 

• Executive Director Bill Hopper was seeking approval from the Board 
to accept grant from the 2022 BIL AIG in the amount of $951,642 
when it’s offered by the FAA. Hopper stated that Pitt Greenville 
Airport submitted a grant application in the amount of $951,642 to 
utilize our 2022 Bipartisan Infrastructure Law Airport Infrastructure 



 

 

Grant, which is set to expire September 30,2025 if not encumbered. 
Hopper stated that the funds will be used for the Perimeter Fence 
Replacement Project, and will fund 95% of the design & construction 
administration as well as the construction. The other 5% will be 
funded by the NCDOT, Aviation. Motion to approve pending FAA 
approval was made by Chris Nunnally, seconded by Mike Roberson 
 

• Executive Director Bill Hopper was seeking approval for Pitt 

Greenville Airport to enter into an agreement to replace fencing as 

specified in the big documents with Seegars Fence Co., Inc., in the 

amount of $840,384. Hopper stated that this approval is contingent 

on Pitt Greenville Airport receiving a grant for the project. The 

project will be funded 95% from the FAA in the amount of $798,365 

and the other 5% will be funded from NCDOT in the amount of 

$42,019. Hopper stated that as required by the FAA for Airport 

Improvement Program Funding, we publicly requested bids for our 

Perimeter Fence Project. 

 

Pitt Greenville Airport only received one bid and as required by NC 

state law when receiving less than 3 bids, Pitt Greenville Airport 

must return the only bid received without opening it and set another 

date for the second bidding. That second bidding date was set for 

5/27/2025 and once again Pitt Greenville Airport only received one 

bid. Pitt Greenville Airport received one bid from Seegars Fence Co., 

Inc. in the amount of $423,491.  

 

Hopper stated that this is well below the amount of the grant that is 
set to expire if not encumbered on or before September 30,2025. 
Pitt Greenville Airport received approval from the FAA to increase 
the number of linear feet of fence to be replaced at the per linear 
foot rate quoted in the bid to utilize as much of the expiring grant as 



 

 

possible. Hopper stated that Pitt Greenville Airport has submitted 
the grant application to the FAA and is currently eating for a grant 
offer that is anticipated in August 2025. Motion to approve pending 
grant offer was made by Mike Roberson, seconded by Chris Nunnally 
motion was unanimous, motion carried, and approved.  

 

• Executive Director Bill Hopper was seeking approval to allow 

McFarland-Johnson, Inc. to provide construction administration 

services per the work authorization in the not to exceed amount of 

$73,400. Hopper stated that this request is contingent upon the 

airport receiving the FAA grant offer for 2022 BIL AIG funding. 95% 

of this project is funded by FAA in the amount of $69,730 and the 

other 5% is funded by the NCDOT in the amount of $3,670. Hopper 

stated that as required by the FAA Pitt Greenville Airport did an IFE 

analysis for McFarland Johnson, Inc. to do Construction 

Administrations for the FAA-funded Perimeter Fence Rehabilitation 

Project. The IFE ensures that the work will be done for a fair 

amount.  
 

• Executive Director Bill Hopper gave a report on the 

Aerobridgeworks. There was a maintenance assessment of the 

Jetbridges in the amount of $4,840. This was to inspect both 

Jetbridges at Pitt Greenville Airport and have the needed repairs 

done. Hopper stated that this proposed work was approved by 

Treasurer Monday on 6/16/2025. 
 

• Executive Director Bill Hopper gave a report on Servpro doing 

remediation work for mold issue in office area of Hangar 15. 

Hopper stated that it was reported by the tenant that there was a 

mold smell in Hangar 15. After investigation, Servpro 

recommended that the impacted wall be removed and replaced. 



 

 

HVAC drainage issue was suspected and Pitt Greenville Airport will 

be taking a look at the wall. This proposed work was approved by 

Chairman Mayo on 7/9/2025 

 

 

 

 

 

Federal/State/Local Projects 

 

• Fund 49- General Aviation Terminal – ARFF Renovation, TRDF 

Grant  

• Work Authorization Talbert & Bright signed 7-17-2024  

• Designs being reviewed by Engineering and Airport 

Authority  

• TBI advised enlarged parking and requested updates have 

been placed into recent design 

 

•  North 24 Project NCDOT Fund 47 (North 24 NCDOT/SCIF) 

• Deeds are revised complete June 17,2024  

• NCDOT funding started in December 2022 

• 1st Community meeting August 6, 2024 

• Community Board Meeting November 14, 2024 

• Ward & Smith presenting at City and County Council 

meetings 

• McFarland Johnson/Environmental 60 days waiting on FAA 

• Scope design in process 
 

 

 



 

 

• Perimeter Fence Replacement-NCDOT/AIG 

• Draft application submitted  

• $1.1 million 

• Contract approval- Perimeter Fence Project- Seegars Fence 

Co., Inc. 

• Work Authorization Approval- McFarland Johnson, Inc 

 

 

Operations Report 

 

John Hanna gave a report that was requested by the Board regarding 

Veoci. 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 



 

 

Operations Manager John Hanna gave a report to the Board regarding 
overtime, schedule options, cost savings, and environment. Hanna 
stated that as requested by the Board the total overtime hours from 
January 2023 to July 10, 2025. The request is justified by the approved 
24-hour operational schedule and the increase in our staffing to 10 full-
time employees.  
 
Year    Total Overtime Hours = 1.5x Pay  
2023   2,222.45 hours  
2024   3,054.50 hours  
2025 (YTD)  1,807.25 hours (as of July 10) = $49,127.58 in overtime  

 

• 2023: Equivalent to approximately 1.07 full-time employees 
(based on 2,080 hrs/year).  

• 2024: Equivalent to approximately 1.47 full-time employees.  

• 2025 YTD: If this trend continues, we are on track to exceed 3,600 
overtime hours by year-end — over 1.5 full-time equivalents.  

 
Operational Strain: High overtime requirements have consistently 
placed pressure on the current workforce, leading to fatigue, reduced 
productivity, and an elevated risk of errors.  
Increased Costs: Overtime is paid at a premium rate (typically 1.5 times 
regular pay), making it less cost-effective than hiring full-time staff.  
Scheduling Gaps: Without a 24-hour schedule, critical operational 
coverage during off-peak hours relies on ad hoc overtime, leaving the 
airport vulnerable to delays, safety concerns, and reduced service 
continuity.  
This staffing level will allow for:  
• Proper shift rotations and rest periods.  

• Reduced need for unscheduled overtime.  

• Increased resilience during peak periods or employee absences.  
 



 

 

The trend in overtime hours demonstrates that our current staffing 

model is inadequate for our operational needs. By implementing a 24-

hour schedule and increasing full-time employees to 10, we will 

improve efficiency, reduce long-term costs, and enhance safety and 

service levels. 

 

 

Operations Manager John Hanna was seeking approval for the purchase 
of a refurbished Hobart Model 60CU24 diesel powered GPU to support 
aircraft operations on the airfield. After evaluating both refurbished 
and new equipment options Hanna recommend the purchase of the 
following refurbished unit:  
 

Refurbished GPU Proposal:  
• • Power Output: 60 kVA 400 Hz AC & 28.5V DC  

• • Condition: Refurbished, load bank tested, newly painted white  

• • Accessories: Includes new dual-output cables  

• • Warranty: 120-day parts warranty  

• • Typical Usage Life: 1,000 to 4,000 hours  

• • Total Cost: $49,000  
 
This unit offers a cost-effective solution with reliable performance to 
meet our GPU needs, particularly given the minimal operational hours 
we anticipate annually. For comparison, a brand-new unit from Pilot 
Johns (Tronair Model 11-429-000) is available at a significantly higher 
cost of $86,301.15. While new equipment does offer extended 
warranties and longer expected lifespans, the $37,301.15 price 
difference does not justify the marginal benefit for our current usage 
requirements. The refurbished Hobart unit has been tested under load 
and is backed by a parts warranty, offering a strong balance between 
cost-efficiency and operational reliability.  
 



 

 

Recommendation:  
Approve the purchase of the refurbished Hobart 60CU24 ground power 

unit for $49,000 (not including taxes and shipping), representing a 

savings of over 43% compared to a new unit, while still meeting the 

operational demands of our airport. A motion to approve with a not to 

exceed amount of $50,000 was made by Chris Nunnally, seconded by 

Les Robinson motion was unanimous, motion carried, and motion 

approved.  

 

Operations Manager John Hanna gave a report to the Board regarding 

the July 2025 FAA Inspection.  

 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

Operations Report Continued 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

Closed Session:  

 

 To establish, or to instruct the public body's staff or negotiating agents 

concerning the position to be taken by or on behalf of the public body 

in negotiating (i) the price and other material terms of a contract or 

proposed contract for the acquisition of real property by purchase, 

option, exchange, or lease. A motion to go into closed session was 

made by Terry Monday, seconded by John Banks motion was 

unanimous, motion carried, and approved.  

  

 A motion to come out of closed session was made by Chris Nunnally, 

seconded by Terry Monday, motion was unanimous, motion carried, 

and approved.  

 
 



 

 

Adjourn 

Chairman Mayo asked if there were any further discussions or 

questions, with no one coming forward Chairman Mayo called the July 

16th 2025 Pitt Greenville Airport Authority Board meeting adjourned 

 


